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SUBJECT:

Ordinance relating to the implementing date for public notice for development permit applications.

SUMMARY:
The date for the Department of Development and Environmental Services (“DDES”) to provide public notice for applications that do not otherwise require public notice is extended by one calendar year to January 1, 2013.

BACKGROUND:
Washington state law requires counties and cities planning under the Growth Management Act (RCW Chapter 36.70A) to include notice to the public of permit applications, as provided in RCW Chapter 36.70B.  King County's provisions for public notice required under state law are set forth in K.C.C. Chapter 20.20.
Under state law, notice to the public is not required for permit applications that are exempt from environmental review under the State Environmental Policy Act (“SEPA”).  Such SEPA-exempt projects include some building permits, interior remodels, and clearing and grading permits for limited amounts of clearing and grading.  

Conversely, the Land Use Petition Act (“LUPA”), RCW Chapter 36.70C, establishes a uniform procedure for the appeal of land use permits.  The LUPA generally requires a person challenging a jurisdiction's permit decision to file an appeal with superior court within 21 days after the decision is final.  In the case of decisions for which no local administrative appeal is provided, this would be 21 days after the jurisdiction issues or denies a permit.  

Washington Supreme Court decisions have interpreted the 21 day appeal period very strictly.  The Supreme Court has held that the fact that a person was not aware that a permit had been issued did not excuse the failure to comply with the time limit, even if the appeal was filed within 21 days after learning about the permit issuance. 

The effect of the Supreme Court's interpretation of LUPA with the fact that some land use permits do not require public notice means that for some applications, neighbors or others affected by a proposal may be unaware of the proposal until after the period to file an appeal of the permit decision has lapsed.

As part of the 2010 King County Comprehensive Plan update, the Council adopted an amendment calling on DDES to provide a method of providing public notice of permit applications that do not otherwise require a notice of application.  
The notice was to be through an electronic means, such as by email, and would be considered supplementary to any other notice requirements and satisfactory despite the failure of one or more individuals to receive notice. 
The Council chose January 1, 2012 as the start date for implementation in order to utilize the County's upcoming Permit Integration System (originally scheduled to be running by mid-2011), which will allow these notices to be generated automatically.

However, since the original 2010 adoption, the Permit Integration System has been delayed due to vendor issues and is now expected to go live in mid-2012.   

ANALYSIS:
Committee staff believes that it is reasonable to amend the start date, as proposed, for the following reasons:

· The original January 1, 2012 start date is a self-imposed requirement,

· The original date was based on a Permit Integration System implementation timeline that was not met, and

· DDES’s current permit software is not capable of providing the electronic notice contemplated by the Council’s 2010 directive. 
ATTACHMENTS: 
1. Proposed Ordinance 2012-0041 
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